BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of February 11, 2014

Members Present:
Sharon Cooper 


James Fleischmann


Neil Hensel 


David Knoche






James Lutz




 


Brian Reynolds 




Beth Tipping

Members Absent:
Sam Beddia 


David Ellenberg 

Thomas McCullough 

Michele Petrucci 




Susan Rhoads
Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered the minutes of the January 14, 2014 meeting.  There were no additions or corrections to same.  A motion was made to approve by Mr. Knoche, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.
The Board next considered Resolution PZ #13-07, application of 7700 Central West, LLC, for an interpretation as to whether the oversized lot requirements of Zoning Ordinance Section 27-7.3(r) applied to the subject property located at 340 72nd Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  This application was approved by a majority vote.  Minor modifications were requested to the Resolution.  A motion was then made to approve the Resolution as amended by Mr. Lutz, seconded by Mr. Fleischmann, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

The Board then considered Resolution PZ# 13-08, application of The Thomas Welsh Trust, for minor subdivision approval to realign lot lines at properties located at 19th and Avalon Avenue, Avalon, New Jersey.  There were no additions, corrections or comments to this Resolution.  A motion was made to approve by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Cooper, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.
The Board then considered Application PZ #13-10, Dilbet, Inc., for amended preliminary and final site plan approval with waivers of submission documents to permit the general public to use an existing third floor balcony, previously restricted to hotel guests only, to convert two rental units into an office and storage space together with minor renovations to an existing hotel resort located at Block 79.03, Lot 2 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon, commonly known as 105 80th Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  This property is located in the RM Zone.
William R. Serber, Esquire of the law office of Serber Konschak, LLP appeared on behalf of the application and explained the nature of the application to the Board.  Mr. Serber advised that the applicant is requesting amended preliminary and final site plan approval to permit the general public to utilize a previously approved third floor balcony which had been limited to hotel guests only.  He further advised that the applicant proposed to convert two existing hotel units adjacent to a second floor restaurant to be converted into storage and an event office.

Mr. Serber provided to the Board and discussed the six most recent applications by Dilbet, Inc. to the Planning/Zoning Board focusing on Resolution PZ #11-06 which permitted the conversion of an all-weather pavilion into a second story restaurant and Tiki bar together with a height variance to 32 ft. 8 in. and the development of the third floor deck as set forth above.  

Paige Buckingham, president of Dilbet, Inc., appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application.  She testified that she supervises the daily operations of the company and testified that, after the 2011 approval, the company had constructed the third floor sun deck. She testified, however, that no one used the deck because it was simply too hot.  In 2013 a temporary canopy was placed over the sun deck for the convenience of the hotel guests after obtaining appropriate zoning and construction permits.  

Mr. Serber marked as Exhibit A-1 through A-4, photographs of the third floor deck showing a new bar with ten bar stools and fifteen tables with sixty seats under a canopy.  Ms. Buckingham testified that there is no heat or air conditioning in this area but that ceiling fans had been added.  In 2013, this area was used for hotel guests only but the applicant proposes to permit the general public to use this area in 2014.  This is, specifically, as a result of public interest in using this area for special events.  Ms. Buckingham testified that it is her intention to use this area primarily for guests, also for events for non-guests and, finally, for use by the general public.  She further testified that there was a service bar on this deck.

Chairman Hensel, after reviewing the photographs, questioned whether this was, in fact, a temporary structure.  Mr. Marcolongo advised that he had spoken to Jeff Hesley, zoning officer, about this development and Mr. Hesley believed that this was, in fact, a temporary structure since it was easily disassembled and was not a part of the building proper.  Mr. Hesley was of the opinion that normally a change of use requires site plan approval but since this is a permitted use, and no variance relief is requested, he was satisfied with the application.  

Ms. Buckingham further testified that Hotel Room 230 was being converted from a hotel room into a wedding storage room and that Room 236 was being converted into a sales office.  The conversion of these two rooms would therefore reduce the parking requirements for the development by two spaces.  
Jerry Blackman, a registered architect and professional planner with OSK Design Partners, PA, appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application and from his elevation plans submitted to the Board and incorporated as fact.  Mr. Blackman testified that he had prepared said architectural plans and testified specifically from Sheet A1-1.  Mr. Blackman testified that the original approval in 2013 had permitted a third floor sun deck of 1,435 sq. ft.; however, since certain portions of the sun deck were not usable, the total usable square footage consisted of 1,192 sq. ft.  This calculation was done in response to Board Engineer, Joseph Maffei’s questioning in his review memorandum.  

Mr. Serber marked as Exhibit A-5 through A-14, photographs of the sun deck.  Mr. Blackman testified that the sun deck would require two additional parking spaces but that this was made up by the reduction of two hotel rooms.  

Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Blackman testified as to the proposed and existing signage as evidenced in Exhibit A-2.  Joseph Maffei wanted further information regarding the total square footage of the signs.  Mr. Blackman further testified from Exhibits A-13 and A-14 which evidences the old encroachment over the property line on the easterly side of the structure and the existing development.  

Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Blackman testified that after the development of the third floor sundeck, both the fire chief and construction official required a second set of stairs for ingress and egress from this location.  This modification did, in fact, occur.  In addition the fire chief required that the area under the canopy be fully sprinkled and that construction had occurred.  
Chairman Hensel requested documentation regarding the zoning permit and construction permit issued for this development as testified by Ms. Buckingham.  Mr. Serber was able to provide a copy of the construction permit which noted a canopy system with rollup sides.  No zoning permit was available.  
Mr. Maffei testified from his review memorandum of February 3, 2014.  He advised that he had reviewed the encroachment agreement between the Borough and the developer and that he was satisfied that no variance relief was required.  He further testified that he believed that the applicant had met its parking obligation but did request certain revisions to the plans with the applicant agreeing to make said revisions.  
The matter was open to the public at which time one member of the public, Frank Kelly of 42nd Street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified in favor of the application.  There being no further public comment, the public portion of the meeting was closed.

Thereafter, the Board conducted its findings of facts and conclusions of law.  Specifically, the Board found that the applicant was requesting preliminary and final site plan approval to remove a prior restriction to permit the general public to use a third floor sundeck which had previously been restricted for motel guests only.  The applicant was also requesting modifications to the building, specifically, removing two hotel units and replacing them with storage units and offices.  The Board found that the variance requests were appropriate and the Board unanimously voted to adopt a resolution granting the amended preliminary and final site plan approval with the conditions that no additional signage be permitted at the site except as evidenced on Exhibit A-2 without further application to the Board and that the applicant would comply with Mr. Maffei’s report of February 3, 2014.  

Chairman Hensel then advised the Board that the Resort House Ordinance was expected to be introduced by Borough Council on February 13, 2014 with the Borough Council accepting public comments two weeks thereafter.  Absent substantial changes, he anticipated that the ordinance would be adopted by April 2014.  

Chairman Hensel requested that Solicitor Marcolongo advise the Board as to activities involving the special area standards application to the Site Improvement Advisory Board.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that he was going to have a preliminary meeting with the Advisory Board on February 20, 2014 and anticipated a full public hearing on March 20, 2014.  

A motion was made to adjourn at 8:18 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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